SELECTBOARD MEETING
AGENDA
March 20, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING- On a motion made by Al and seconded by Mike, Chairman Mark Bullard opened the March 20, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM.  Those present: Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley (via FaceTime), Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and April Busfield joined at 6:32 PM.  
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- March 16, 2023-  Meeting minutes to the March 16th meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members prior to and at the meeting.  Al made a motion to approve the March 16th, 2023, meeting minutes, Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA-  Zach had one addition to the agenda.  The first was David White Trucking’s 2023 proposal for street sweeping which would be added under Report from Highway.  No discussion was had and the Selectboard were fine with the addition.  
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT –
a. Sharon Ellingwood-White, AWL Director-  Sharon was unable to make the meeting.  Zach told the Selectboard that she had wanted to tell them about the alleged drug-deals that have been going on at the library.  Sharon had told Zach a few weeks prior that she had contacted the VT State Police and unfortunately they did not have probable cause to make any further inquiries.  Mike asked if Sharon had contacted the Essex County Sheriff’s department.  Zach was unsure but assumed that she had.  Mark said he would call Sheriff Colby and see if there was anything they could do.  Mike asked if the board had ever received a breakdown of the hours and services that the sheriff’s department completed in their contract.  Zach reported that they only receive a quarterly bill listing the total hours they worked in the quarter.  Mike asked Mark if he could see if this was something Sheriff Colby could do.  No further discussion was had. 
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 

a. Park Street- Richard reported that there was a question as to why there was a shelf left on Park Street.  Richard reported to the board that where the shelf is located is actually the grass.  Richard and Brian will cut the banks back on roads to help with snow melt.  The board was satisfied with the response.
b. Nathan Street- Richard reported that a resident on Nathan Street has a major water problem and his driveway keeps flooding.  Richard said it has a part to do with the road slanting towards his property and his lawn being slanted towards his driveway.  Richard believes that an installation of a French drain might solve the issue, as it would give the water a place to drain off.  The French drain would consist of a hole with a perforated pipe, rocks, and a catch basin cover.  The ground in Ethan Allen Park is mostly sand and would allow the water to drain nicely.  The board was in agreeance to wait until Spring/Summer to figure out a solution.  
c. Report on Insurance Inspection-  Richard said that this was the first time the inspection has happened in the Winter.  The garage passed the inspection.  The only question Richard received was where the bathroom was and why there wasn’t heat in the building. No further action was taken. 
d. Sidewalk Damage-  Zach reported that the office received a complaint about the sidewalk being torn up across from the meadow lot, heading into Town.  It seems to be caused by snowmobile traffic.  The board discussed the issue and are going to be looking into changes to eliminate the need for snowmobiles to use that portion of the sidewalk to cross the road.  No action was taken. 
e. David White Trucking’s Estimate for Street Sweeping-  Zach distributed the estimate that David White Trucking had submitted.  The proposal covers all streets in Canaan and will be for the amount of $2,100 an increase of $140 from the previous year.  Mike asked if this had ever been put out to bid.  Zach stated that to his knowledge it hasn’t been in the past few years.  Mark said that it is because there is no one else to do the work.  Mike stated that it is too late to bid the job out now but would like to see it done next year.  He said it just looks better to have jobs bid out in the Town as opposed to giving them to the same person year after year.  Al made a motion to accept the estimate from David White Trucking as presented, Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative. 

f. VTrans Annual-  Richard gave a report on the annual meeting with VTrans that was held on March 16, 2023.  Richard reported that is was a standard meeting that happens every year and Al, Zach, Eric Pope (VTrans District 9 Technician) and himself attended the meeting.  Eric gave a report that the bridge project was good to begin as VTrans will submit an amendment to our grant proposal to get the Town closer to the 90/10 split.  Richard asked Zach if this was done, and Zach said that he had sent the amendment back on Friday of last week.  Richard also reported that there would be a paving project on River Road in the summer of 2024.  This will be completed with a grant that funds the paving of Class II highways.  We have received a quote from Gray’s Paving that came in under the grant amount, but VTrans has agreed to add some padding to this estimate, to cover any price increases by 2024.  

g. Richard also told the board that he would be grading Canaan Hill Road and he has pushed the snowbanks back using the grader.  He also said he would be placing the Spring ban signs up on roads, using his discretion as to the roads that needed them.  The board agreed.  Zach asked if Hudson Road would be closed again this year.  Richard said that he will be gating it again and the board agreed for Richard to do this at his discretion.  The road will remain open for through traffic of property owners but will be closed to all other.  

VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Report on Insurance Inspection-  April reported that her inspection went good, as well.   The only thing that the inspector requested is that April writes a blood-borne pathogens policy.  She thought that this policy should not come from her and should be included in the personnel policy.  The board discussed the need for one and decided that one should be included.  
b. Correspondence from the Stewartstown Select Board-  The board reviewed the letter that was sent by the Stewartstown Selectboard regarding the Sewer Agreement.  The board reviewed the issues and information with new member Mike, so that he could understand where the boards were at.  Considerable discussion was held on the matter.  It was decided that a response will come during the quarterly meeting on April 11, 2023.  The board expressed their desire to come to an agreement with Stewartstown. 

c. Quote from Tallmage Plumbing and Heating-  April reported on an estimate she received from Tallmage Plumbing and Heating to install an on-demand water heater for the chemical shower.  Brief discussion was held on the topic and April said that it is a requirement and will need to be done.  April asked if the quote needed to be brought to the Stewartstown Selectboard as they do own 46% of the treatment plant and are responsible for their portion of the bills and upgrades. The board agreed and decided to hold off on approving the estimate until their next quarterly meeting with Stewartstown. 
d. Quote from USA Blue Book-  April reviewed a quote from USA Blue Book for a manual that is required for the Treatment plant to have.  The book costs $330 and April will be ordering it soon. 
e. April reported that the composite samplers at the plant have failed.  Typically to fix these it will cost around $600-1000 each.  She will be trying to troubleshoot the issue and hopefully fix it for cheaper and in-house. 

VII.  SOLID WASTE –
a. Report on Insurance Inspection-  Zach reported on the inspection for the Transfer Station. The two largest concerns the inspector had was the cleanliness/tidiness of the Transfer Station office and a few taped extension cords.  The board agreed to wait until the official report was received before acting on any of the recommendations/results.  
b. Waste Zero Response on Defective Bags-  Zach reported that Waste Zero, the company who the Town purchases the blue bags from, sent an email asking if we needed to reorder any bags.  Zach told the board he responded and told them that we are good on bags, but have an issue with the last shipment of bags.  Zach told the board that there have been 5-10 instances where the blue bags have come ripped.  He told the board that when a resident brings the ripped bags in they are given a new one.  He also said that Waste Zero would like to make this right and will be refunding the cases of ripped bags on the next order. 
c. Correspondence from Androscoggin Valley Regional Refuse Disposal District-  Zach reported that AVRRDD has increased the price for tipping fees.  The new price will be $72/ton which does not reflect the price that JK Lynch charges on top of that.  No action was taken.
d. Chairman Bullard notified the board that the 50 yd C&D dumpster had been fixed by Presby and would be returned to the Transfer Station soon.  The repairs included a fix to the door latch, wheels, and a few other needed repairs. The total cost was approximately $3,200.  This C&D container will be used as a back up for the busy summer months.  

e. Zach asked the board if they would like to update the C&D prices, as all costs at the Transfer Station have increased over the past few years.  Mark asked if they hadn’t already done that.  Zach so no, the only price changes that happened last year were to the tires and blue trash bags.  The board will look into it. No action was taken.  

VIII.  NEW BUSINESS –
1. 2023 Appointments-  Little discussion was held on the 2023 appointments the Selectboard will continue to work on them and finalize them at their next meeting.  Mike said that Laurie Daley would be interested in the Emergency Management Coordinator position if incumbent Harland Crawford didn’t want to continue. 
2. Resignation Letter-  Zach presented Dana Masson’s resignation as a lister to the Selectboard.  Mike made a motion to accept Dana’s resignation with regret, Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach said that Noreen has said she would take on the lister role until the next election.  Discussion was held and the board felt that the position should be posted.  Zach will get this posted around town and Mark will add it to the newsletter report. 
3. Policies to Vote On-  The board reviewed the policies before the meeting and had no questions or changes.  Al made a motion to approve all of the motions A-D as presented, Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative. 
a. Security Camera Policy

b. Cash Receipts, Petty Cash, and Returned Check Policy

c. Balanced Budget Policy

d. Social Media Policy

4. VLCT Updates-  Zach reported that he has updated the position directory on VLCT to reflect the various position changes.  VLCT has created a municipal assistance portal that will launch on March 30, 2023 and will allow all board members to have access to trainings.  Board members will receive an email around March 27, 2023, detailing the steps to create the account. 
5. Municipal Energy Resilience Grant (MERP)-  Zach reported that Governor Scott has introduced a new $45 million grant program to upgrade municipal building.  The first round has opened with a max grant award of $5,000 to begin the work on increasing energy resilience.  Zach said that this would cover the energy audit as well as the preliminary steps in fixing the municipal buildings.  He thought that this would be a good program to start the improvements of the Town office and save ARPA money for another project.  Mike stated that Vermont Electric will do free audits and Zach said he would reach out.  Mark agreed and said the money could be used to replace the windows, doors, floors, and maybe the outdoor lighting.  Mike added they may be able to insulate the attic better, as well. 
6. RFP for Office Improvements- Ongoing and will be done as needed. 
7. RFP for Town Report Publishing-  Zach reported that Noreen and himself were disappointed with the quality of the Town reports this year.  The two-year contract with Repro had expired.  Zach will be writing a letter to them letting them know how dissatisfied the Town was and letting them know that the Town will be posting requests for proposals next year for the publishing of the town reports. 
IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION - No action/discussion was taken.
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 06-23 for  were signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:15 PM. 
